Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting

April 14, 2019
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge Wing, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Dane Byers; Rick Comstock; Melodie Davis; Paul Klemt; Becca Lowrance; Dawn Ruple; Frances Sale; Abby Striebig; and Bill Wilson.
Absent/Excused: ; Chris Carlberg; Teresa Harris; Rebekah Nolt, Associate for Pastoral Care; Michaela Brino-Dean, Youth Representative. Approved. A quorum was present. 
Guest Present:  Quinton Callahan, (member of the Explorer’s Class wishing to join Trinity)
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order with prayer at 4:00 p.m.
Devotional:  Linda shared a devotion and prayer on Shouts from the Side of the Road, a Palm Sunday monologue from the Valleyview Mennonite Church in Canada.
New Member Examination and Welcome:


Quinton Callahan completed the Explorer’s Class previously and feels that Trinity has become home to him and his family.  He was born in Harrisonburg and graduated from VA Tech in 2007, the year of the VA Tech shooting. He came to Trinity 1½ years ago with his family.  He and his wife Karen have two daughters – Madeline, 8, and Penelope, 4.  Karen is employed as a midwife, and Quinton is a lawyer with Clark and Bradshaw.  He also serves on the Board of Directors for CASA, the Board of Directors for New Bridges, and is a member of Rotary. He likes Trinity for its size, its good programs for young children, its welcome without pressure, and its house church concept. He was impressed with Trinity’s annual retreat, which had everyone working together.
In response to questions from Stephanie, Quinton reaffirmed his profession of faith.  Rick moved, and Becca seconded, that the Session receive Quinton into membership at Trinity by reaffirmation of faith.  Approved.  All present expressed their thankfulness to God for bringing Quinton and his family into Trinity’s family. Quinton will be presented to the congregation at a date to be determined.
There was also a discussion of baptism for Penelope.  Frances moved, and Rick seconded, that Session approve her baptism at a date to be determined.  Approved.
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

1) Numerous prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation were shared. Stephanie led the Session in a moment of prayer.
Approval of Docket:  Approved as distributed.
Approval of Minutes:  The minutes from the Stated Session Meeting on March 19, 2019 were approved with minor edits.    
Clerk’s Report:






Linda Bradley
1) Communion was served during worship and at Dinner Church as approved on Sunday, April 7.  Ruling Elders Stuart and Melodie Davis also served communion as an extension of the table to three persons at Bellaire and VMRC.  Communion was served to two persons at Sunnyside by the Reverends Andy Sale and Jim and Roxana Atwood, as well as Elders Linda Bradley and Frances Sale on Monday, April 8.
2) Linda participated in the Presbytery review of Session minutes at Massanutten Presbyterian Church on Saturday, March 30.  Trinity’s minutes had three exceptions noted:  1.  Need to revise the rolls and registers annually and record in the minutes; 2. Need to review financial records annually; and 3. Need to record the actual ordination and installation of ruling elders in the minutes.  In addition, it was noted that we did not have an up-to-date sexual misconduct policy and a protection policy for children, youth, and vulnerable adults in our operations manual.  Rick moved, and Melodie seconded, approval of the review of our 2018 Session minutes,  Approved.   (The report is attached to these minutes.)
Pastor’s Report and Concerns:




Stephanie Sorge Wing 
For Action:
1) Stephanie proposed the formation of a Mission Funding Task Force, to be comprised of at least one person representing Finance, one person involved in Mission, and one or two other members from the congregation. This task force would be charged with the following tasks:
a) Review the current budget and past mission giving, particularly the undesignated benevolences, and make recommendations about which items should be designated with their own line items, and at what rate (missions that we support substantially or regularly or have pledged to so so).

b) Recommend a calendar for regular disbursement of those designated gifts for the Treasurer and Assistant Treasurer to follow.

c) Make recommendations for a process by which undesignated mission support is allocated.

Bill moved, and Paul seconded, approval of this proposal.  Approved.  Rick and Linda volunteered to serve as Finance Team representatives, with Abby serving as a mission representative.  It was suggested that an additional person who recently served on the Mission/Discipleship Team also be asked to serve.

2) Elly Swecker is pursuing an “Earth Day Every Day” (working title) 501c(3) that would work with many local groups, individuals, etc. in planning for ED 2020 (50th anniversary), plus other local sustainability projects. Her proposal includes a staff person, and she asked that Trinity allow a staff person to use a space upstairs as an office for no charge. She is looking into other options, too, but wanted to know if this would be one to consider. Becca moved, and Dane seconded, that Trinity provide office space if needed, with consideration of key access to the building.   Approved.  
3) Mary Garber will retire on July 30.  Stephanie requested approval of a love offering and a reception in her honor.  Frances moved, and Rick seconded, that Trinity collect a love offering and provide a reception at a date TBD.  Approved.  
For Discussion:
1) The Pentecost planning team met on April 11. Stephanie celebrated the number and variety of participants so far for the first three seasons for planning. There has been great feedback about the Lent season thus far and appreciation for the work of the Lent Seasonal Team. It was suggested that the length of the first team meeting be clarified for new Seasonal Team members in the future.  
For Information: 

1) Mary Lou and Stephanie will lead another Explorers’ Class on May 14 at 10:30 am.  Ginnie Reinhold and Rick and Sue Orem are planning to attend.  Please invite others who might be interested and let Stephanie know.

2) “Story Circles” are being planned for 4-5 locations/times in May or early June. Please try to attend one of these.  It is part of the Easter Team plan, the Myrtle Collaboration work, and a great time for fellowship!

3) Stephanie expressed gratitude for the outpouring of love, prayers, and support from the congregation. She continues to be cognizant of good self-care and balance.  In that spirit, the week after Easter Stephanie will be staying at Massanetta Springs with their free Pastors’ Respite. She will be working that week but take a more gentle schedule, with not much time planned in the office to make up comp time from Holy Week and other times over the past few months. Cell phone will be the best way to reach her right away. 

Upcoming Dates:

1) April 16 - Rise Against Hunger, 7pm at 60 W. Market (note new location at Rise’s church)

2) April 18 - Maundy Thursday 7pm; April 19 - Good Friday cross walk downtown at 12pm, service at Trinity led by the choir - 7pm; April 21 - Easter

3) June 2 - PDA concert and Dinner Church

4) June 30 - WILD GOOSE - something new - no worship at Trinity, but people encouraged to go to other places to worship and experience the Holy Spirit among God’s people, then return with a brown bag lunch for fellowship and conversation at 1pm

5) 2019 Vacation - March 22-29 (Rebekah preaching 3/24); July 4-13 (using the July 4th holiday, and weekend; Bill Reinhold to preach); July 27-Aug. 3 - hymn sing?; still 1 week TBD - potentially December 13-19?

6) 2019 Continuing Education - June 9-15 - preaching conference at Princeton (Andy and Frances are planning this service and hoping to invite a Congolese congregation/choir/preacher, or another Pentecostal immigrant group to help lead worship); October 7-13 - Montreat conference

7) Service to the Church: January 2-5, 2020 (Montreat College Conference)

We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Seasonal Teams:

Easter:







Stephanie Sorge Wing
Motion for Session Action:
1) The Easter Team requested approval of its raised garden plan with planting to begin on May 19.  Rationale:  A garden can provide a way to bring community together, within and outside of the church building. It would provide opportunities for people to organize and work together, and a way for children to have contact with the natural world and see how things grow. Several members have already expressed an interest in participating.  Kristen Drake has agreed to facilitate this program.  The garden would be located directly west of the playground, and Paul should be contacted when the team is ready to mark location off.  Frances moved, and Paul seconded, approval of the project, with up to $500 in expenses coming from the Seasonal Teams budget ($200) and the Christian Education budget ($300), under leadership of Kristen Drake, using guidelines proposed by Stuart Davis, pending Paul’s final approval of location and a tool storage plan. (See guidelines in the Building and Grounds Team report later in these minutes), Approved.
Pentecost:







Melodie Davis
Motion for Session Action:

1) The Pentecost Team requested that 40% of the Pentecost offering donated to Skyline Literacy.  Approved.
Marks Groups and House Churches
Harbor Room







Dane Byers

1) Since December, the Harbor Room has been occupied and has served over 12 people.  Office of Refugee Resettlement has had a recent increase in clients, so there is a real need for this transitional housing.  
Backpack Program 






Abby Streibig

1) The Backpack program is now feeding 50 families each week-end, up from 34 two months ago.  There are also a number of families with special needs.  Danielle used Hope Distributed funds to purchase Walmart gift cards for these families.  She is requesting permission to use the Backpack program funds for purchasing some of these gift cards in the future. Dane will also check on Keister’s budgeting process for this.  After discussion, Dane moved, and Abby seconded, that purchasing gift cards for special needs families is an appropriate use of Trinity’s backpack funds.  Approved.  
Liaisons for House Church and Marks Groups

1) Session Communicators were appointed for the following House Churches and Marks Groups:

Sanctuary - Frances Sale 
Reaching Out – Becca Lowrance
  
(Reaching Out also needs to develop and submit a covenant for 2019.)
Presbyterian Disaster Assistance – Melodie Davis
Keister Backpack Program – Dane Byers
Clothes Closet – Melodie Davis
Hearts and Hands – Linda Bradley
Standing Teams:

Building and Grounds





Paul Klemt, Dane Byers
Motion for Session Approval:

1) Paul requested that we pay $125 to each of the two companies that provided bids for our bathroom renovation that we did not accept, for a total of $250.  Approved.

For Discussion:
1) Gardening at Trinity

After discussion, the following Proposed Guidelines for Gardening at Trinity were approved.
· If raised beds are made, one long one would be easier to mow around than two smaller ones; if two are made, they should be at least 7 feet apart to allow for mowing in-between.


· The team in charge should also trim around the raised beds to keep down grass/weeds.
· A hose can be hooked to the shed water spigot to water gardens during dry times, but it should be wound up and stored somewhere and not thrown on top of the mower.
· Toys, shovels, and equipment should not be left in grass lest a toy become a missile shooting out from the lawnmower.
· If a person shows up to mow the lawn while someone is working in the raised beds, the person mowing could certainly mow the front yard first and then tackle the playground area in order to avoid accidents. 
2) Policy on Maintenance Priorities and Spending Guidelines.  After a brief discussion, it was agreed that Building and Grounds should prepare a proposal for addressing and funding expected and unexpected expenses.  Dane will prepare this proposal for Session review in May.  
3) Paul has located someone to train members of the congregation on the operation of our AED machine. It was decided to put notices in the bulletin and Nous and to have a sign-up sheet to schedule this training.
For Information:

1.  The restroom renovation project should come in well below $5000.00 and is proceeding well.

2. The past few years, participation in the fall and spring work days has been quite limited. The team is considering having just one work day this season.  Paul can keep a list of things to be done for people willing to work on the building and yard but have schedule conflicts.  Please keep Paul informed of tasks inside the building to put on the list.     
Communication and Outreach




Chris Carlberg, Melodie Davis
Motion for Session Action:

None


For Information:

1) Dinner Church on April 7 was very successful.  The next Dinner Church will be held at 5:00 p.m. on May 5, 2019.  
Finance Team






Linda Bradley, Rick Comstock
Motion for Session Action:

None
For Information:

1) Treasurer’s Report – The March Treasurer’s Report shows that we have a YTD actual income of $69,585, in comparison with a YTD anticipated income of $59,770 – an additional $9,815.  Our YTD actual expenses were $55,740, in comparison with YTD anticipated expenses of $63,338 – $7,598 less than anticipated.  This gives us an actual YTD positive difference of $13,845.   Please contact Linda or Jeannie Klemt with any questions. 

Nominating Committee

       No report
Pastoral Care:






Frances Sale, Rebekah Nolt 
Motion for Session Action:

None

For Information:

1) Extended Communion Servers Training – to help empower and equip folks to serve in this capacity, the Pastoral Care Team will offer a training session for elders to go over the extended communion process.  Several folks who have not served extended communion before would like to know more about it and what to do before signing up.  This training session will be held on Sunday, May 12th at 9am.  

Personnel Committee:





Larry Barber/Stephanie Sorge Wing
Motion for Session Action:

1) The committee requested approval of the position description for a new administrative assistant.  Approved.  The committee will begin recruitment activities right away, using LinkedIn as the primary recruitment vehicle. The new assistant would start two weeks of training on July 15, with an official start of July 29. 
Processing the Meeting:

Everyone considered this to be a very successful meeting, with much accomplished. 

Next Meeting:  Sunday, May 19, at 4 p.m. (Rick Comstock will have devotions.)
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 6:00 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
_____________________________



_______________________________
Linda Bradley,






Stephanie Sorge Wing,

Clerk of Session





Moderator
Attachments:   Presbytery Review of 2018 Session Minutes



Position Description for Administrative Assistant
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